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Th. m•• tipw waB called to order at lO.2QJlUn.

AGENDA ITEM 1341 REPORT or THE INTERNATIONAL LAW COMMISSION ON THE WORK or ITS
FORTIETH SESSION (~optinu.d) (A/43/10, A/43/539)

AGENDA ITEM 1301 DRAFT CODE OF CRIMES AGAINST THE PEACE AND SECURITY or MANKIND
(g,ptipuld) (A/4'/525 and Add.l, A/43/621-S/20l95, A/43/666-S/2021l, A/43/709,
A/43/716-S/20231, A/43/744-S/20238)

1. ML. IIMER (Ethiopia), r.ferring to the question of international liability for
injurioul cons.quences arising out of acts not prohibited by international law,
said hi' delegation agr.ed in general with the Special Rapporteur that it would not
b. feasible to draw up a lilt of activities with any practical usefulness, and that
it would be better t~ establilh criteria to identify activities involving risk
(A/43/10, para. 23).

~. As to whether activities causing pollution should be brought within the Icope
of the articles, his dele9ati~n believed that, whether or not pollution causing
appreciable harm wal prohibited in general international law, it nhould be
conlid.red under the topic, lince at an operative l.v~l such a prohibition existed
in international law. Hi' delegation shared the concern of those members of the
Commission who had argued against the presumption that activities causing pollution
were not prohibited by international law.

3. As to whether the topic should be limited to activities involving appreciable
risk, his del.gation supported the view that situations where appreciable harm
occurred although the risk of harm had not been considered appreciable or
foreseeable should be excluded. It also endorsed the characterization of the topic
as progressive development of international law. That approach encouraged a
consensus slnce it precluded any argument as to whether or not the rules and
principles on the topic already formed part of the exiRting international law
(para. 29).

4. In any case, there was merit in the Special Rapporteur's view that a
discussion on whether the topic was based on progressive development or
codification of international law was unnecessary. The fact that there waR no norm
in general international law under which there must be compensation for every
occurrence of h~rm was of fundamental importance, and should be reflected clearly
in the draft articles. His delegation also went along with '.he position taken by
the Special Rapporteur ~hat the principle of strict liability should not be adopted
in an automatic manner (para. 31). It was thus correctly stated that there could
not be liability for every occurrence of traosboundary harm. However, the criteria
to define the necessary threshold between compensable harm nnd negligible harm
should be made cloarer. His delegation agreed that the overall purpose of the
draft articles was to serve a~ an incentive to States to conclude agreemenls
e~tablishing specific regimes to regulate activities in order to minimize potential
damage (para. 32).
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5. In conn.ction with article 1 on the .cope of the draft article., he .aid that
hi. delegation agreed with the Special Rapporteur that although the topic wa.
essentially territorial, not all a~tivities under the topic were territorially
based, and, therefore, the word "juri.diction" wa. more appropriate than
"torritol."y" (para. 38). As to the question of d, fact\l jurildiction, he aljJreed
that the words "effective control" should also be included in order to avoid the
implication of recognit.ion of unlawful 4aJAC.tg jurisdiction, such al that
exerci.~d by ~outh Alrica over Namibia.

6. While his delegation accepted the definition of the phrase "appreciable rhk"
Bet out in the Commission's report, it felt that the word "harm" or "injury" wa.
preferable to "risk". The islue Ihould be explored further. Why the un of the
term "appreciable harm" had bean avoided wa. not entirely clear from the report.
The criterion of rJsk should be limited to the obligation of prevention, and the
draft article. should be concerned with activitie. cauling tran.boundary harm.

7. The phrase "vested in it bi inte.rnational law", used to de.cribe jurhdiction,
could pre.ent problems, given the implicdtions Cor the sovereignty of State.. His
delegation therefore supported the view lummarized in paragraph 58 that the
reference to jurisdiction in international law had no relevance to the a•••••m.nt
of the lawfulness of an activity.

8. Delegations should not be unduly concerned by the demarcation line between the
topi~ under consideration and thOle of State responsibility and the
non-navigational uses of international watercourse.. Such overlapping could not be
avoided entirely, owing to the unity of concepts in international law.
HfSl'molliT,ation oC overlapping elements could alleviale the problem to some degree.

9. Turning to l'lrticle 3, on attribution, he agreed with the inclusion of the
reference to knowledge of the activity that created the risk. Hi. delegation
therefore could not accept the argument of some members of the Comm1ssion a.
summarized in paragrAph 71 of the report (A/43/10).

10. With respect to article 5, on the abBence of effect upon ot~er rule. of
international law, the wording was vague, and the propos9d new version in
paragraph 80 repres8llted An improvement over the existing text.

11. Artiele 6, which embodied a basic principle, was of pPlramount importance, and
must be drafted as clearly as possible. The phrase "considered ap~ropriate" was
vague and unnecessary. The phrase "with regaI'd to activities involving risk" was
not needed. The drar~ articles were aimed not at prohib1ting activities within a
State's territory, but at regulating them by means of prevention and reparation.
Since the latter phrase might imply a limitation of a State's freedom of action,
his delegation supported the suggestion that it should be deleted.

12. AB the Special Rapporteur had indicated, the principle of participation was
complementary to the principle of co-operation (para. 90). However, it could not
be argued that participation wa. a form of co-operation. Draft article 8 could
either be deleted or b. included in a new varoion of article 7. Draft article 10,

I • ••

Digitized by Dag Hammarskjöld Library



A/C.6/43/SR.32
English
Page 4

(Mr. Xim'f. EthiQpia)

cQncerning reparation, could be improved by making a distinotion, as was suggested
in paragraph 100, between the case where harm oocurred despite preventl~e measures
taken by the State of origin and the case where that State failed to take any
preventive measures. The concept of reparation was broader than that Qf
compensation and therefore should b. retain.d.

13. Turning to the law of the non-navigational uses of international watercourse!;,
he said that his delegation saw no difficulty in following the proposed tentative
outline for the consid.ration of the topic. It agreed with the Special Rapporteur
that "th. bedrock of the lub-topic concer~ling th" r.gu18r exchange Qf data and
information was the general obligation of co-operation between St~tes fQr the
purpose of achieving reasQnable and equitable utilisation of a watercourse"
(para. 126).

14. Hil delegatiQn agreed with the majority of the CommilsiQn that it was
desirable to have a separate part in the draft devoted solely to the question of
envirQnmental protection and the polluti~n of international watercourses. The
arguments in favour of that approach contained in paragraph 135 were persuasive, in
particular the argum.nt that int.grating the prQvisions on the subject into the
other draft articles or sections of the draft would dilute the importance attached
to dealing with the dangeruus phenomenon of pollution. As to the scope of the
sub-topic, his ~elegation favoured the preparation of general rules, leaving it to
States to adopt more specific and detailed measures relating to the control of
pollution and the protection of tbe environment, inasmuch as the Commission was
drafting a framework agreement on which there appeared to be general accord.

15. Paragraph 2 was the CQre Qf draft article 16 as proposed by th~ Special
Rapporteur, and his delegation was pleased that it reflected the concepts of
"appreciable harm" and "due diligence". It could gQ along with the view that the
exigencies of interdependence and good-neighbourliness made it necessary that some
pollution should be tolerated and, accordingly, could not accept the view that
"harm" WIlS sufficient by itself. His delegation understood the apparent
contradiction in the us. of the terms "appreciable harm" and "det.rimenlal effects"
in draft article 16 to mean that it was only when pollution entailed detrimental
eCfects exceeding the threshold of ~ppreciable harm that it would be prohibited by
article 16.

16. Although the question of strict liability was not expressly excluded from
article 16, it was outside the subject-matter of the provisions. It was highly
~n]ikely that States would accept the idea that the causing of appreciable harm
entailed strict liability.

17. His delegation did not agree that the obligation of due diligence as a
standard for responsibility for causing appreciable pollution harm had not been
clearly defined; the concept was the most appropriate standarf for determining
liability for causing appreciable harm. Harm must be the con~equence of a failure
to exercise due diligence to prevent damage. But the mere fac~ that there was a
failure to exercise due diligence did nQt entail automatic responsibility if harm
did not ensue. The Special Rapporteur had put it succinctry by saying that the
obligation was one of resu)t, not of conduct (para. 166).

/ .. ,
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18. Hil delegation agreed that the burden of proof Ihould relt with the lource
StLle, since due diligence was largely a ~e!.nce. It was neither lo~ical nor fair
to put the burden of proof on the victim State. Th. vi.w that the concept of due
diligence should be linked to level. of developmont of a State de.erved
consideration. While it migat be going too tar to cOI)~ition the acceptancl a' the
standard of due diligence on that linkage, the argument thAt ev.ry State could not
be expected to exerci.e the .ame level of diligence notwithstanding che amount of
re.ources at itl disposal (para. 165) was not without merit.

19. With regard to draft article 17, conclrning the rrotection of the environment
of international watercourle~, he endor••d the view that .uch protection would be
mOlt effectively provided through Ipecific r_gime. adopted by States for particular
watercourse.. In view of the fact that the draft would be a framework instrument,
it would not be appropriate to require joint mealure. lo be adopted by States.

20. On the question of notification concerning planned mealure., his delegation
firmly believed that, while consultation and notification ~Ire in principle the
corner~.tone of co-operation among riparian State., one .uch State could not be
given the right to veto development projects of another .uch State. Accordingly,
article 18, paragraph 3, as it stood wa. unacceptable. The interpretation therein,
aside from being contrary to the well-known principle of permane~t sovereignty of
State. over their natural re.ouree., would not help to promote wide aeelf:anee of
the draft articles. He referred in that connection to the Special Rapporteur's
discussion of the conclusions reached in the Loke Longua arbitration contained in
the commentary to draft article 12.

21. The relationship between draft article. 6 and 8 continued to pose serious
problems for his delegation. After reading out paragraph (2) of the cOlnment~ry to
article 8, he said that draft article 6 musl not be subordinated to draft
article 81 they shOUld instead be complementary. Since the r~lationlhip between
the two articlps was central to the entire draft, the Commission .hould review the
matter.

22. It was entirely appropriate to have inclu~e~ preparation of aggr.ssion,
annexation, the sending of armed band. into the territory of a State, intervention
in the internal and external affairs of a State, colonial domination an1
mercenarism, in the draft Code of Crime. agal It the Peace ~nd 80curity of Mankind,
since those acts constituted crimes against peace. While the precise formulation
of each element was subject to discuIsion, there should be no controverly ~s to
whether they should be included. Hil delegation agreed that the threat of
aggreslion should be considered a crime againlt pvace, and that itl inclulion was
justified since it would help to deter p~tential a9greslors. As to the precile
formulation, confusion between ag9reslion and mere verbal e.c.I.es should be
avoided, and the language should be as precile al pOllible, 80 th~t a State could
not use the pretext oC a threat of aggre"ion to commit aggre'lion it.elf.

23. Regarding preparation of aggre•• lon, Ethiopia could not accept the view that
it should not be included al a ••pDrate offence on the ground that it would be
difficult to diltingui.h acta amounting to preparation of aggre'lion from other
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legitimate acts of defence, and that it was covered by the crime of the threat of
a9gression. As was stated in paragraph 225 ~l the Commission's report (A/43/10),
preparation ot aggression consisted of "a high degree of military preparation far
exceeding the needs of legitimate national defencel the planning of attacks by the
~eneral staffl the pursuit of foreign polici~s of .,xpansion and dominationl and
persistent retusal of the peaceful settlement of disputes". It would be hord tQ
find more persuasive language to justify the !nclu~ion of preparation ~f aggression
in the Code as a sep~rate crime. The ncce••ary elem"nt. of the crime of
preparation of aggression were criminal intent and the material elem~nt of
preparation, while in the ca.e of threats of aggres.ion, the actual threats could
speak for them~elvel, without there being a need to prove criminal intent.

24. With regard tQ intervention and t~rrnrism, his delegatiQn favuured th. second
alternative formu1~tiQn fQr draft article 11, paragraph 3, since it was mQfe
comprehensive and thus mQre appropriate in the type of international instrument in
preparation. As to the 1e98l content of the concept of intervention, he
acknQw1edged that intervention was tOQ varied in its manifestatiQns to constitute a
legal concept. Nevertheless, the problem of intervention was so serious at present
that there should be no dispute as to the need to include it in the draft CQde.

25. His delegatiQn questioned the need to make a distinction between lawful
int"rvention and wrongful intervention. The term "interventio::l" had the
connQtation ot wrongfulness, and norm&l relations between States which were not
characterized by coercion did not come under intervention. Furthermore, the direct
use of armed force by a State against adother State was more a matter of aggression
than Qf intervention.

26. With regard to terrorism, his delegation subscribed to four significant points
raised 1n the Commission (paras, 248, 249 and 254). Firstly, terrorism cQnfined tQ
a State without any foreign support did not fall within the chapter Qf the draft
Code concerning crimes against peace. Secondly, the draft Code should CQvel'
terrorism committed by a State against another State. Thirdly, terrorism dhould
constitute not Qnly a crime against pbace, but allo a crime against mankind.
Fourthly, acts of terrorism should not be directed against innocent people, and a
distinctiQn should be made between the leqitimacy of a struggle and the means
employed to advance the stru9gle.

27. With respect tQ colonialism and alien subjugation, his delegatiQn felt that it
was not necessary to choose between the two alternatives suggested by the Special
Rapporteur' rather, they could be co~bined. They had always been treated together
in previous international instrumElnts. In fact, the question of whether they
should be treated separately or together should not haV9 arisen in the firot place.

28. Noting that the Commission had also diAr.uBsed th8 scope of the p~inciple Qf
self-determination, he said it went without saying that the principle occupied its
own prominent pla~e in contemporary international law. It did nQt detract frQm the
importance Qf that principle to caution agLinst its use in a cavalier manner, which
might have serious implications for other significant principldr. of international
law, in particular territorial integrit] of States. Accordingly, it was
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Digitized by Dag Hammarskjöld Library



A/C.6/43/SR.32
EngU.h
Page 7

(Mr. Yimlr. Ethiopia)

appropriate for the comm.ntary to make it cl.ar that the crim. of colonial
domination appli.d only to the .ubj.ction of a non~m.tropolitan p.opl. Which had
not y.t attain.d ind.p.nd.nc., and did not cov.r the c••• of • minority wi.hing to
••c.de from the national community.

a9. His delegation f.lt th~t merc.nari.m .hould form the .ubj.ct of a ••ptifDt.
provi.ion in the draft Cod.. It al.o f.lt that line. m.re.narilm occurr.d not only
in time of war, but al.o in time of p.ac., it w•• not .uffl~i.nt to bal' the
definition of the t.rm "mercenary" on Additional Protocol I to the 1949 Genftva
Conv.ntions. The point wa. w.ll tak.n that private gain Ihould b. r.g~rd.d •• an
important el.ment, without undue .mpha.il on the &mount of the gain. A. to how the
i ••u. should be co-ordinat.d with the work of the Ad HoC Committ•• on m.rc.nari.m,
hi. d.l.~ation consid.r.d that it would not b. appropriate to lu.p.nd work in the
Commission until the r.sult. of the .ffort. of oth.r bodi•• w.r. known.

30. Ethiopia welcomed the substantive progr••• mad. on all the it.ml the
Commission had had time to di.cuI. at it. forti.th •••• ion. It ',a. al.o not.worthy
that the Commission was k.eping it. pr~gramm., proc.dur•• and working m.thodl und.r
constant r.view. In particular, it wal .ncouraging to not. that it planQ.d to
compl.t., during its curl·.nt t.rm, the firlt or I.cond r.ading, al appropriat., of
vtirious topics on its agenda pur.uant to the r.qu'lt addr••••d t~ it by ~h. G.n.ral
Assembly in paragraph 5 o~ re.olution 42/156.

31. Lastly, his delegation reit.ratBd itl support for the call mad. by the
Commission for financial a•• i.tance to contlnu. the Int.rnational Law S.minar,
which had been of immen,e b.n.fit to young la~y.r. from d.\.loping countri•••

32. Mr....... LEHMANN (Denmark), speaking on behalf of the Nordic countri.s, laid that
he wished to 9i' their views r.garding the conclulion. contained in
paragraph 69 (c) (i) of the Commis.ion's r.port on the work of itl thirty-fifth
session (A/38/10). They considered that a ~enal sy~t.m ~as compoled of three
el~ments, the first defining the off.nc.s, the s.cond indicatin~ the p.nalti•• , and
the third establishing a judicial organization to impl.m.nt the system. It was not
enough merely to state the primary rul.s binding upon a Stat., on. mu.t al.o se.k
mec:hftnisms whereby those rules could be effectively impl.mented. Such reasor.ing
was as applicable to a code of crim.a againlt the p.ac. ~nd I.curity of ,~ankind as
it was to disarmament or to international p~ot.ction of human righta.

33. Was it practicable, at the currenl: stage of d,v8lopm.nt of int.rnational law,
to establish an international criminal jurisdiction yil-i-yil thOle who committed
crimes 8cJainst the peace and security of mankind? The 8n.w.r was probably "no".
While enforcement machinery was imp.rfect with r.gard to Stat.s, it wos
non-existent with regard to individuals. Only Stat.s provided machin.ry for
Rnforcinq the rights and duties of individuala both towards .ach other and
yil-A-yil the State, and it se.med unr.alistic to ••p.ct a tranaf.r of such
machinery to the international .ph.r. within the for•••••bl. futur.. Th. Nordic
d.legations thus deemed it pr.mature for the Commission to conai4.r the question of
pre~aring a .tatute of a comp.tent int.rnational criminal jurisdiction, That
conclulion should not, how.ver, b. regard.d al th.ir answ.r to the wid.r question
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of a choice of method to ensu.re effective implementation of the rules the
Commission was about to develop.

34. While the current ~tate vf international law regarding criminal jurisdiction
did not involve a direct responsibility of the individual, the international
comm\'nity had on many occasions adopted the approach of an iUdirect responsibility
of the individual through the creation of an extraordinary jurisdiction on the part
of States (the principle of so-called universal jurisdict.ion). He cited
article 1~9 of the third Gene~a Convention, relative to the Treatment of Prisoners
of War, one of a number of conventions to have adopted ~hat approach. All those
conventions had aimed, not at defining crimes to be dealt with by an international
criminal court, or at laying down rules on State responsibil~ty, but at intensified
international co-operation with a view to ensuring that individuals committing
serious offences were brought to justice and, upon conviction by a competent court
of national jurisdiction, suff9red appropriate penalties taking due a~count of the
seriousness of the offences ~oncerned. The Nordic delegations favoured the
approach of creating an extraordinary jurisdiction for the States themselves,
reflected in draft article 4, rather than the two other possibilities mentioned in
the commentary to that article.

35. They considered that, in formUlating article 7, the Commission had stretched
the principle of non bis in idem too far. New decisive evidence, falae testimony
or a full confession were examples of factors justifying the remedy of a new
trial. An absolute rule of non bis in idem might lead to unfairness and
injustice. It was thus their view that the Commission should continue its
deliberations about the exact scope of the principle. However, draft article 8, on
non-retroactivity, was in line with their thinking.

36. With regard to draft article 10, the Nordic delegations had noted that it had
been reproduced from ?rtic1e 86, paragraph 2, of Additional Proto~ol I to the
Geneva Conventions. They agreed to the inclusion in the Code of an article along
those lines, and also to the proposed article 11.

37. The Nordic delegations saw the Commission's efforts in relation to the Code as
an attempt to codify existing law. As to the method of codification, they favoured
reference to a general criterion, combined with an enumeration of acts prohibited.
Looking at draft article 12, they were thus pleased to note that, with regard to
the ~ethodo1ogy, the Special Rapporteur and the majority of the Commission seemed
to concur with their view. With respect to the substance, they considered it of
paramount importance that the definition of the concept of aggression to be used in
the draft Code should in no way prejUdice the relevant provisions of the Charter ot
the United Nations. They thus welcomed the general reference to the Charter in
paragraph 2 of the draft article. They hoped that the 1974 Definition of
Aggression would still be considered acceptable to Members of the United Nations.
While not ruling out possible additions, they did not believe that the 1974 text
could be improved. They therefore did not favour inclusion of the bracketed words
"in particular" in paragraph 4, which, furthermore, seemed to run counte~ to the
principle of nUllum crimen sine lege. Moreover, although they concurred with the
substance of paragraph 5, they considered that it was out of place in article 12.
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They also believed that. at the current stage of the work. it was in< Ivisable to
start enlarging the lj"t of crimes by includi.ng de lege ferenda concepts, or
concepts of a p~rely p~litical character.-

38. The Nordic delegations regretted that efforts towards rationalization of the
Committee's work had thus far not been successful with regard to the discussion of
the draft Code, In their view, there was no good reason for retaining it as a
s~parate item on the agenda, and they wished to see it discussed under the general
heading of the reFort of the Commission, as was the practice with regard to other
Sixth Committee itel';s being considered by subsidiary organs.

39. M~ijJAM (Guinea) said that the issues addressed by the draft Code of Crime~

against the Peace and Security of Mankind ware not new, b'lt the circunlstances in
which they were dealt with were constantly evolvi~lg. In his delegation's view, the
aim of the report of the International Law Commission was to cont~ibute to the
establishment of a fruitful dialogue. Although substantial progress had been made
in the preparation of the draft Code, certain que3tions remained unresolved,
despite the efforts to reach compro~ise solutions. The intention behind the draft
Code must be the maintenance and strengthening of peace and security among States,
and the establi~hment of better living conditions for peoples. It thus reflected
the c _rrent tendency of international law to evolve to~ards the elimination of
conflict, the threat of war, and all other threats to mankind and his environment.

40. A reading of the draft Cod~ showed th3t it drew inspiration from the Preamble
to the United Nations Charter. If its objectives were to be achieved, a realistic
and pragmatic approach must be adopted, and controversy avoided. Negotiation on
the basis of mutual advantage and collective interest pro"Tided a means of achieVing
those aims.

41. In its search for universally acceptable solutions, the draft Code provided a
list of crimes, albeit not an exhaus~ive one, and also a definition which might
cover other criminal acts. In his delegation's view, such a solution did not
resolve the basic question, since criminal law was governed by the universal
principles of lawful criminal process and restrictive interpretation of criRinal
law. The establishment of precise and pertinent criteria leading to a
comprehensive definition containing the essential characteristics of what
constituted breaches of the peace and security of mankind ~ould more faithfully
reflect those principles.

42. His delegation was pleased to note that in addition to guaranteeing the
certainty of puniShment of the individual committing the crime against the peace
and security of mankind by proclaiming the non-applicability of statutory
limitations, the draft Code also set forth, in its article 4, the obligation for
States to try or extradite. Nev~rtheless, problems persisted with regard to
(a) the competent jUl-isdiction, (b) the procedure to be followed, (c) the severity
of the penalty, and (d) the place of enforcement of the penalty. Of those, the
problem of the competent jurisdiction was the most serious, since it involved a
choice between creating an international jurisdiction and extending the competence
of national courts to cover such crimes. The latter option involved the risk of
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permitting States and systems whose Governments did not subscribe to the principles
of primacy of law and respect for individual freedoms to mete out punishment
indiscriminatelv. Moreover, the fact that tha death penalty existed in some
countries, but had been abolished in others, might cause differences in the
severity with which the same crime was punished. Article 4 of the draft Code did
not settle that question.

43. His delegation believed that the establishment of an international criminal
jurisdiction would be more appropriate to the nature of crimes against the peace
and security of mankind, and would guar3ntee equitable and independent judgements,
the certainty of punishment, and the efficacy of the draft Code.

44. His delegation welcomed the concern shown in the draft to guarantee the rights
of offenders against the denial or abuse of justice, by including the principle of
non-retroactivity (art.8) and the non bis in idem rule (art.7). The addition of
the phrases "in accordance with international law" and "applicable in conformity
with international law" seemed an appropriate and acceptable means of guaranteeing
that the crime would be punished and of eliminating abuses arising from flexible
applications of the law.

45. Draft article 10, which clearly set forth the relationship between the
responsibility of the superior by virtue of his knowledge that a crime had been
committed or was going to be committed by his subordinate, demonstrated a simple
presumption of responsibility, and was thus acceptable. It was entirely acceptable
that the official position of the individual committing the crime should not
constitue a justification or an excuse attenuating responsibility.

46. Because of the principles of peaceful settlement of disputes and non-use of
force, it should be permissible to invoke self-defence only in clearly defined
circumstances. Those circumstances should figure in the provisions of article 11
as submitted by the Special Rapporteur, which neither defined nor enumerated the
elemeats constituting ~vidence of a threat. The wording of article 11 seemed
incomplete, since it should contain provision for cases of abuse of self-defence.
A distinction must be made between mere verbal excesses and actual threats, to
prevent a State from using declarations as a pretext ~or aggression against another
State on the grounds that it was under threat and obliged to defend itself.
However, the desire to avoid too broad a definition should not be an obstacle to
stUdying criteria for defining manifestations of the threat of aggression.

47. The international criminal system must contribute to promoting beneficial and
equitable social development, taking due account of the rights of the individual
and of society. It must constitute an impregnable barrier to any desire to
undermine the foundations of liberty, democracy, peace and security, and have as
its objectives the protection of mankind and his environment, and the promotion of
the fundamental universal aspirations of peoples.

48. Mr.
fortieth
Mankind.

HAYES (Ireland) welcomed the progress made by the Commission at its
session on the draft Code of Crimes against the Peace and Security of

In his report the Special Rapporteur had addressed the question of crimes
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against peace, both those recognized in 1954 and those requiring characterization
in the light of developments since then.

49.
Part
that

Eleven draft articles had been adopted provisionally on first reading.
11 of chapter I comprised general principles, and it was to draft article 7
his delegation's comments would relate at the current meeting.

50. That article entitled Non bis in idem, was a normal rule in a penal code. It
was based on the fact that an accused, even a convicted person, had rights,
including the all-importar,t right to fair treatment. Fair treatment required that
such a person was not to ~e subjected twice to the possibility of being convicted
and/or punished for the same alleged crime.

51. In paragraph (3) of the commentary to that article, it was pointed out that
international law did not require a State to recognize a criminal judgement handed
down in another State, which implied the absence of a non bis in idem rule between
States in respect of criminal proceedings under their respective national penal
codes. However, the subject under consideration was an international penal code
with an internationally recognized criminal procedure, as yet undefined. His
delegation believed that an adequate non bis in idem rule was an essential part of
such a system, just as it was in a national penal code. Paragraph 1 of draft
article 7 was a straightforward non bis in idem rule in regard to decisions of an
international criminal court and was, in principle, acceptable to his delegation.
Paragraph (2) of the commentary raised questions which the Commission must deal
with.

52. Paragraph 2 of the draft article also comprised a non bis in idem rule, which,
without the exceptions, would be acceptable, although the final words "in the
process of being enforced" might need further clarification. The problems which
his delegation found in the article rested on its paragraphs 3 and 4. It might
well be appropriate to have a less than absolute rule of non bis in idem in the
Code, but his delegation was concerned with the effect of the combined exceptions
in paragraphs 3 and 4. As it interpreted the article, an accused could be tried
four times in respect of the same allegaticn. He could be tried by the courts of
State A, where he might be, for a crime ~or which its national criminal law
provided extra-territorial jurisdiction. He could subsequently be tried by the
courts of State B or even of the same State A, neither of them being the State
where the act had been committed, or the main victim, for a crime under the Code.
He could SUbsequently be tried by the courts of both State C, where the act had
been committed, and State D, the main victim, again for a crime under the Code.
Such a situation might not happen very often, but the provisions of artiCle 7
permitted it, and the likelihood of its happening was enhanced by the provisions in
regard to extradition and non-applicability of statutory limitations. That raised
serious doubts as to whether article 7 was an adequate version of the non bis in
..i!iem rule.

53. The Commission had the task of proposing a draft that provided the basis of a
generally accepted set of rules. His delegation thQught that the absence of an
adequate non bis in idem rule would cast doubts on t~e acceptability of the entire

I • ••

Digitized by Dag Hammarskjöld Library



A/C.6/43/SR.32
Englis~

Page 12

(MLL~e., Ireland)

draft Code to many States, particularly when re~ard was had to the obligation to
try or to extradite in article 4, which wa. a perfectly appropriate provilion tor
inclusion in the Code. However, combined with article 7 in its persent form, it
would mean that Stat.s parties to the Code would be required not mer&ly to
acquiesce in the possibility of multiple trials for the same act, but actually to
facilitate tho mUltiplicity by extraditing a person who had alreadv been tried,
perhaps more than once. nia delegation therefore ur9~d the Commission to conl1der
article 7 once again, and to try to devi.e a much le•• limited ver.ion of the
rule. Of course, his delegation regarded paragraph 5 of the article in regard to
penalties aa an 8Msentia1 addendum to any exception. from the rule.

54. Mr. KQTEYSKI (Yugoslavia) laid that the fortieth anniversary of the Commi•• ion
was an opportunity not only to reaffirm the result. achieved, but also to define
further priorities, taaks and responsibilitiea in the light of contemporary
developments in international relations. In the modern interdependent world,
regUlation of the rlghtA and responsibilities of all those involved in
international relation. must increasingly be based on the rule of international
law. Consequently, the tasks and responsibilities of the Commission, the General
Assembly and the Sixth Committee had increased in significance, ~nd the priorities
for their future work must be defined anew.

55. He welcomed the provilional adoption of 14 article. of the draft article. on
the non-navigational uses of international watercourseH, and of 6 articles of the
draft Code of Crime. against the Peace and Securitl' of Mankind. He also welc'lmed
the progress made on other topics, and hoped that it would be pos3ible for the
General Assembly to conlider the draft article. on the status of the diplomatic
courier and the diplomatic bag not accompanied by diplomatic courier at its
forty-fourth leslion, and the draft artic1el on jurildictional immunities of Statel
and their property as soon al possible.

56. With regard to the topic "International liability for injurious consequences
arising out of actl not prohibited by international law", his delegation considb~~d

that the draft had rightly focused on the question of "risk" and "harm". The
basic dilemma was whether "rllk" or "harm" in that context constituted the basis
for liability, a question which required in-depth analysis. Hi': delegation's
preliminary opinion was that harm, which wal the material expreYslon and a
consequence of the activity that entailed an "appr ... ·ciable risk", should not be
excluded from article 1. The queltion was whether reliance only on the concept of
"appreciable risk" would narrow the scope of the rule. In that context, his
delegation regarded as very useful the suggestion made by the representative of
Brazil that harm should be the paramount consideration in matters of reparation,
and that risk should be the basis for the rules of prevention.

57. It seemed that the solution could be found by linking both elements, risk and
harm, for it l,ust not be forgotten that the Commission was dealing with the matter
of liability for the activities of States Which, in international law, were ofteu
in that grey area between actl not prohibited by international lBW and
internationally wrongful acts.
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58. With retiard to the l.w of the non-naviti.tion.l u••• of int.rn.tional
w.t.rcour••• , h•••id th.t Yuti0.l.via, • country with numerou. intern.tion.l
w.t.reour••, .nd • ~.rty to m.ny of the rel.vent int.rn.tion.l .qr••ment., we. very
int.re.ted lQ an e.r1y ••t.bli.hment of univer.a1 rule. in th~t .r...
59. A. to the Ip.cilie qu••tion. rui ••d in the r.port of tbe Commi•• ion, hi.
d.l.q.tion eonlid.~.d it d•• lrab1. to h.v. a ••p.rat. p.rt in the draft d.vot.d
101.ly to .nvironn~.ntal prot.ction .nd the pollution of int.rnationa1
w.t.rcour.... That iub-topic d••erv.d .p.cial att.ntion.

eo. With re.peet to the conc.pt of "appreciable h.rm" in artic1. 16, paratiraph 2,
a. propo••d by the Sp.cia1 Rapport.ur, hi. del.qation wa. of the opinion that it
.hould b••xpr••••d in a more .pecific manner and in the cont.xt ot both the
non-n.viqation.l u'., of int.rnational wat.rcour,., and pollution probl.m.. The
t.rm "appr.c1el. harm" it••lf wa. not preei.e .noutih, it .hould b. qiven a proper
l.q.l form and p1.c.d in • cl••r.r leqel eont.xt, or ehanq.d altoq.th.r.

61. Hi. de1.qation we. p1••••d to not. the eontinuinti proqr••• in the elaboration
of the draft Cod. of Crime. atialn.t the P.ac••nd Security of Mankind. That
und.rtakinq wa•••p.ci.lly important •• the u•• of forc••nd att.mpt' to deny
p.opl., .nd aountri•• th.ir riqht to indep.nd.nc••nd ••1f-d.t.rmination were Itill
in .vid.nae. While the articl•• provi.ionally adopt.d at the Commi••ion'. fortieth
••••ion w.r. in line with the concept of the draft Cod••gr.ed upon earlier, hi,
d.l.q.tion thouqht that there wa. a n.ed to r.con.id.r whether and to what extent
it w•• n.c••••ry to incorporat. the t.lt of the D.finition of Agqr•••ion,
particularly in the light of the cont.nt of the new articl. 12.

62. With r.gard to the draft article. on the diplomatic couri.r and the diplomatic
baq not accompani.d by diplomatic couri.r, and the draft articl•• on the
juri.dictional immuniti•• of Stet•• and th.ir prop.rty, he recalled that in
January 1988 hil country had provid.d written comm.nt. on them and wa. now awaltiulJ
the final r••ult. of th.lr .laboration.

63. Hl, d.l.gation .tr••••d the n••d for the Commi••ion at it. n.xt ••••10n to
d.vote the n.c•••ary att.ntion to State responsibility, an i.su. which was of
fundam.ntr1 importanc. for the ••tabli'hment of letia1 .ecurity in international
relations and for the deve)opment of international law a8 a whole.

64. R.ferrinq to the future work of the Commi•• ion, h. sald that the world had
.nt.r.d a n.w era of d.v.10pment which .hould b. refl.ct.d in the fi.ld of
int.rnational law. In that connection, hi. deleqation considered it useful that
the Commi'lion int.nded to e.tabli.h a small workinq qroup which would be entrusted
at the next two .e,.ion. with the task of formulatinti appropriate propo••l ••
Yuqoll.via thought, howev.r, that the Commi••ion it.elf should conl'lter that
qu••tion .t its next ••••ion. In addition, it would p.rh.p. be u,,~ul if the
Commi•• ion and the Secr.tariat consulted profe•• ional as.ociations and eminent
jurilt. throughout the world on their opinion conc.rnlDq the future work of the
Commi••ion and the ov.r.ll trends in the development of int.rnational law. For it.
part, hi. country we. prepered to make it. own contribution to th.t important
und.rtak1 nti •
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&5. Mt. MICKIIlWICZ (Poland), referring to the draft Code of Crimes against the
Peace and Security of Mankind, .aid that hi. country endorled the incluBion of the
threat of aggression in the draft Code as a .eparate crime. It would correspond to
the principle of the prohibition of the threat or use ot force laid down in the
Charter of the United Nation. and many other international instruments.

&&. The que.tion of the po.sible inclu.ion of annexation as a ••parate crime
required further consideration. If the concept was accepted, the relevant wording
ol the 1954 draft Code of Oftences againlt the Peace and Security of Mankind would
.eem to be the most appropriate. Annexation, a. a crime, could result not only
from the illegal u.e of force but allo from the threat of lorce. In addition,
there might still be a legitimate question al to whether to include territorial
ce.sion as a result of force or the threat of force in the draft Code. Obvioully,
any future formulation concerning annexation and, perhaps, territorial ces8ion
should be without prejudice to the Charter, including its provisions concerning the
lawful ule of force,

&7, The preparation or planning of aggreslion should be inclUded in the draft Code
as a separate crime. The concept had already been reflected in the Charter of the
Nurnberg International Military Tribunal, in the Charter of the International
Military Tribunal for the Far Ealt and in the Nurnberg PrinciFles. Now, in the
nuclear age, it might be even more significant al a deterrent to activities
entailing an incalculable risk. It would rightly facilitate the incrimination of
individuals whose activities were e.sential for launching a war of aggression.

68. Where the sending of armed bands into the tArritory of another State was
concerned, Poland shared the Commission's view that such acts should form part of
the crime of aggression,

69. Intervention had become one of the malt common forms of coercion of sovereign
States. Poland believed that it should be covered by the draft Code and preferred
the second alternative put forward by the Special Rapporteur in that connection,
Howe~or, it would be useful to take account of the provisions of the 1954 draft
Code dealing with coercive mealures of an economic or political character as well.
The relevant wording of the 1970 Declaration on the Principles of International Law
concerning Friendly Relations and Co-operation among States might also be helpful
in that rogard.

70. International terrorism should be covered by the draft Code as a separate
offence. The key problem remained the elaboration of a definition of the concept.
The relevant provisions of the 1937 Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of
Terrorism could be a useful point of departure but they did not constitute an
appropriate solution, On the othelO hand, the experience gained in connection with
the conclusion of treaties dealing with particular manifestations of terrorism
might be helpfUl. In that connection, Poland wished to reaffirm its opposi~ion to
any attempt to equate national liberation movements with terrorism. However, it
must be stressed that the basic rules of international humanitarian law should
always be duly respected.
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71. Th. i ••ue of breach•• of tr.aty ob1i9ation. required furth.r con.ideration 
int,r Ili" in connection with the qu••tion of State respon.ibi1ity. In any ev.nt,
Pol.nd .hared the view that any provi.ion dealin9 with a violation of a treaty
.hou1d cover only the mo.t ••riou. breache. of treaty obli9ation., breach•• that
con.tituted a thre.t to int.rnationa1 peac. and .ecurity.

72. Where colonial domination wa. conc.rn.d, Pol.nd endor.ee the m.r9.r of the two
alternative. propo••d by the Sp.ci.1 Rapport.ur, .ince th.t would harmoni•• the
r.levant wordin9 of the draft artic1•• on State re.pon.ibi1ity with that of the
rel.vant General A•••mb1y re.olution••

73. M.rc.n.ri.m Ihould b. d.alt with in a .eparat. provi.ion. The d.finition of
m.rc.nari.m laid down in Protocol I to the G.n.va Conv.ntion. of 1949 wa. not
alt09.th.r .ati.factory. In particular, Poland did not .upport either the
nationality crit.rion or the requir.m.nt conc.rnin9 mat.rial comp.n.ation. The
Commi •• ion .hou1d continue it. effort. to find a .olution, takin9 into
con.id.r.tion the work of the A4 HOg Committ•• on the Dr.ftin9 of an Intern.tionll
Conv.ntion a9ainlt the R.cruitmont, U.e, rinancin9 an1 TrainiD9 of MerceDari•••

74. Th. qu••tion of the forcible ,xpu1lion of p.opl'l r.quired a cautious
approach. Wh.r.a. the ,xpul.ion and r•••tt1.m.nt of p.op1e. could take p1ac. in
the (ramework of • policy of genocid. and brut.1 .uppre•• ion, there were c•••• of
tr.nlf.r. of popu1ationl on the ba.i. of int.rnationa1 a9r.em.nt., implem.nt.d in a
human. m.nn.r. Accordin91y, .uch .ituation. mu.t b••••••••d In the 1i9ht of
int.rnationa1 law.

75. Turning to the draft artic1•• provi.ionally adopt.d at the Commi•• ion'. mo.t
r.cent le•• ion, he .aid that draft article 4 .ti1l n••dftd .om. improv.m.nt. It was
not .nou9h to 9!v, ".p.cial con.id.ration" to the r.que.t of the State in who••
t.rritory a crim. had b••n committ.d. Th. princip1. that w.r criminal••hou1d b.
tri.d and puni.h.d in the countri•• in which th.y had committ.d th.ir crim•• w••
a1r.ady a we11-.ltab1i.h.d ru1. of int.rnationa1 law. Stat•••hou1d b••ncourag.d
to .xtr.dite individu.ls for procedural r•••on., lince the 9.therin9 of evidence
wa. ulual1y much .a.i.r in the country wh.r. the off.nc. had b••n committ.d.
B•• id.s, .xp.ri.nc. had shown that Stat•• oft.n neg1.ct.d to pro••cut. th.ir own
nation.l.. LI.tly, an awar.n••• on the part of pot.nti.l perpetrator. of crim••
againlt the p••c. and ••curity of mankind that th.y mi9ht not ••cap••xtradition to
the cQuntry wh.r. the crim. h.d b••n p.rp.trat.d would incr•••• the draft Cod.'s
prev.ntive valu•• Pol.nd endor••d draft articl•• 7, 8, 10 .nd 11. Draft
articl. 12, which w•• of cruaial importanc., con.titut.d an exc.11.nt ba.il for.
final .olution. Poland wi.h.d to a••ociat. it•• lf with the vi.w that any
d.t.rmin.tion by the S.curity Council •• to the .xi.t.nc. or non-.xi.t.nc. of an
act of a99r••• ion Ihould b. bindin9 on judicial or9anl.

7e. Pol.nd wish.d to r••ffirm its support for the 'Itab1ilhment of an
int.rnational criminal juri.diction. How.v.r, at the curr.nt Ita,., the Commis.ion
.hou1d cono.ntrat. on comp1.tin, the dr.ft Cod. a••oon a. pos.ib1.. A. a D.xt
st.p, it should draw up a statute of an int.rnationa1 criminal tribunal for
individu.l. oh.r9.d with orim•• a9.1nlt the p.ac. and ••curity of mankind and,
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perhaps, draft agreement. on the establishment of ad hoc or special criminal
tribunals for some cate90ries of crime••

77. ~-laUB (NiCjJeria) .aid that her delegation was pleased to note that the
Commission had made considerable progrell on many topios.

78. With regard to the que.tion of international liability for injurious
consequences ariling out of act. not prohibited by international law, Nigeria was
happy to note that the Speoial Rapporteur considered the general debate on the
topic completed. On the issue of the role to be played in the topic by the
concepts of "risk" and "harm", Nigeria supported the view that r1sk must be
appreciable and identifiable by virtue of the physical characteristics of the thing
or activity involved. Tran.boundary harm should therefore be associated with an
activity creating appreciable rilk. The Commislion Ihould seek to clarify the
concepts concerned.

79. Nigeria wa. pleased to note that, in dealing with the topic of the law of the
non-navigational useI of international watercourse., the Commission had devoted
some meetings to the 8ub-tofic of the exchange of data and information and that
environmental protection, pollution and related mfttters had received no less
emphasis. Surrounded as it was by neighbour. with international watercourses,
Nigeria attached great importance to the topic. The obligation of watercourse
States to co-operate with regard to the use, protection and development of Bn
international watercourse Ihould be in accordance with the ALgA omnes principle.
Since Nigeria also attached great importance to the issue of environmental
degradation, it supported the Special Rapporteur'. work on the justification for a
separate part in the draft devoted lolely to the question of environmental
protection and the pollution of international watercourses. Nigeria also supported
the proposal that, as far as pOlsible, there should be harmony between the draft
articles and the relevant provisions of the 1982 United Nations Convention on the
Law of the Sea.

80. Nigeria noted that the Special Rapporteur's preliminary report on State
responsibility referred to two Bets of wrongful acts (A/43/10, para. 533). It
supported the view expressed in connection with article 6 that restitution in kind
should consist in the re-establiShment of the situation that had existed prior to
the occurrence of the wrongful act, namely, the ~tatus guo anle. Where scope was
concerned, restitution should apply to any kind of wrongful act. Niger.ia accepted
the fact that the only hypothesia where an international legal impediment could
validly be invoked by a wrongdoing State would be the case in which the action
necessary to provide restitution in kind was incompatible wit)l a superior
international legal rule. Nigeria also supported the view that the ultimate choice
between a claim for restitution and a total or partial claim for p~cuniary

compenoation should be left to the injured State, as well as the ~iew that the
injured State's right of choice should not be left unlimited.

81. Nigeria did not share the view that the scope of the draft articles on the
status of the diplomatic courier and the diplomatic bag not accompanied by
diplomatic courier should be confined to the status of diplomatic s.tricto....iit.DI.I.\ and
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con.ular couriers and baQ" A. to the po•• ible exten.ion of the .cope of the draft
articl•• to the couri.r. and baq. of national liberation mov.me~t., Niq~rla aqr••d
that the matter should b. ,.ttl.d b" ',ean. of .pecial aqr••m.nt. betwe.n Stat., and
the mov.ments concerned, but it sup~ort.d the propo••l that the .cop. of the draft
article. should b••xt.nded .0 a. to cover the national liberation mov.ment.
recognized by the Unit.d Nations and .om. r.gion~l orQanilation.. Th••cope of the
draft articl•• could .a.i'y b••xt.nded by m.an. of an additional optional
protocol. The use of el.ctronic or any other technical d.vice. for .xamining the
cont.nt. of the diplomatic bag amount.d to an infrinq.m.nt of the i~unity accord.d
to the courier and the baQ and con.titut.d int.rfer.nce in the .over.ignty of the
••nding Stat.. Nig.ria th.r.for. noted with .ati.faction that the r.vi.ed draft
took account of tbe oppo.ing view••xpr••••d in the Sixth Committ•• on the
.xamination of diplomatic baq. by el.ctronic or other t.chnical m.anl. It was al.o
pleased to note that the Commission had decided to abide by the ••tabli.h.d rule of
absolute inviolAbility. Nig.ria th.refor. w.lcom.d the n.w formulation and
b.li.ved that the provision in qu••tion would put an .nd to the controv.rly on the
.v~j.ct.

82. The topic of the juri.dictional immunitie. of State. and th.ir property was
important to all d.v.loping countri•••ngag.d in State trading a. a mean. of
.ronomic survival. It wa. th.refor. unfortunate that the Commi•• ion h.d b.en
unable to con,id.r the topic owing to lack of tim.. Th••ub.tanc. of th~ topic had
been the di.tinction betwe.n two kinds of act. of Stat•• , nam.ly, acta 'ur. im»I[i!
and ~ta juri glltioni.. Ni;.ria .upport.d the Sp.cial Rapporteur'. propo'Dl that,
wh.re the definition of a "State" was conc.rned, in the future convention federal
State. or agencies or in.trum.ntaliti•• of the State .hould b. r.qarded al enjoying
immunity. With regard to the d.finition of the term "commercial contract", Nigeria
endorsed the Special Rapporteu"s propo.ed n.w formulation of the purpo.e t.xt
(para. 510 of the Commi ••ion'. report). With r.gard to draft articl' 18, Nig.ria
was happy to note the Special Rapport.ur'. propoRa1 that the wOld
"non-governmental" should b. deleted from paragraphs 1 and 4. Th. rule in question
should not be stated in such a way a8 to restrict the trade upon which d.veloping
countries relied tor their economic survival. Concerninq articl' 19, Nigeria was
prepared to accept any formulation that did not .eek to add to or detract from the
existing juriqdiction of the courts of any State or to interfere with the role of
the judiciary in Bny given legal system in the jUdicial control and supervision
that it might be expected or disposed to exercise in order to en.ure good morals
and public order in the administration of justice neces,sry to implement arbitral
.ettlement of difference••

83. The questions raised by the draft Code of Crime. agaln,t the Peace and
Security of Mankind w.re of paramount importanc~ wh.re the p.ac.ful cu~xiltence of
State. was concerned. With regard to draft articl. 11 on colonial dorreination,
Nig.ria ,upport.d the propolal that the two alt.rnative••ugg.lt.d by the Sp.cial
Rapporteur .hould be either merqed or comblned. A. to the applicability of the
principl. of ••If-determination, Nig.ria b.li.ved that the concept concerned wa.
univer.ally applicable. Nig.ria regarded the ~rim•• 1ilt.d in paraQr~ph 275 of the
Commi•• ion', report al crime. aqainlt pe.c.. It a1.0 lupport.d the conl.nlU. that
.very crime qualifyinq •• a crime againlt peace .hould form the subj.ct of a
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••parat. articl' of the draft Cod.. La,tly, it wi,h.d to comm.nd the Commis.ion
for the work it had done .0 far on the topic, which r.pre.ented a great .tep in the
r1fj1ht dir.ction.

84. Mr. CRAWFORD (Australia) .aid that hi' del.gation wa. particularly pleased to
note the .mpha.i. in the Special Rapport.ur', r.port on the draft Cod. of Crim••
against the Peac~ and S.curlty of Mankin~, and in the Commi•• ion', dpbate on the
topic, on the n••d for a preci~e and workable d.finition of the crimea to b.
includ.d in the draft Cod.. It should be atr••••d that the purpo.e o! the Cod. was
n.ither to dev.lop g.n.ral int.rnational law in r.lation to .uch matters a.
aggr••• ion in the ,en•• of expanding the .cope at the obligations of State., no~' to
d.fine the .cope of State re.pon.ibility at the normal int.r-State l.vel with
r.sp.ct to the matt.r. cov.red by the Coa.. Th. k.y point wa. that the Cod. was
conc.rn.d with off.nces ,ubject to univ.rsal jurisdiction which were committed by
individual I I it wa. thul of gr.at importanc. that the .p.cifi.d off.nc•• Ihould b.
clearly and precil.ly defin.~, and that the act. made criminal by the Cod. ~hould

th.mselv.1 be matt.rs of genuin.ly int.rnat\onal CQnc.rn ai a threat to th. peace
and s.curity of mankind. His Gov.rnm.rot .hared the view of the Int.rnational Law
Commis.ion that the Code .hould b. limit.d to the act. of individual. and should
not be conc.rn.d with the qu•• tion of the criminal liability of Stat•• am such.

85. Th. Commi•• ion had .nd.avoured to Itat. with a. much pr.ci.ion aa possible the
cont.nt of those offences which w.r. of sufficient importance to warrftnt universal
jurisdiction. Hi, delegation hop.d that such an approach, whi~h wa. not m.rely
corr.ct but inevitable, would b. reflected in th. Commission'. consideration of the
proposed article dealing with crimes against peacel both the alt.rnatives proposed
by the Sp.cial Rapport.ur (A/43/10, footn~t. 225) were unacc.ptabl., the first
because of its extr.me vaguen.ss and the abaenc. of any el.m.nt of individual
attribution of r.'lpon,ibility, and the s.cond b.caul. of it. 8xce•• iv. breadth and
the lack of any defined .lem~nt of int.rnational concern. Mar. g.n.rally, it
should be stressed that the Commission wal defining the scop. of crim'l to be
cov.red by th. Cod. and that it sl luld adh.re as closely as pos.ible to exitting
international tr.aties or draft treati•• when rt.fining p.~ticular offences.

86. The fact that the Code was concerneJ with the criminal responsibility of
individuals and not with the international r.sponsibility of States carried with it
a corollary, in that the implementation o~ a system of criminal r.sponsibility
required a body of rules relating to the intention of the offender, to the various
offences which could be relied upon, and to such matters as tho burden of proof and
related evidentiary and procedural issues. While the CommJ,ssion had made progress
in c number of respects, particularly with regard to draft articles 6, 10 and 11,
the rules established were specific to th~ context of offences agaiust the peace
and security of mankind. In relation t~ criminal liability there woul~ also be a
range of general rules which Bought to define individual re~ponsibility. It "as
thus not strictly correct to say, as did dreft article 2, that the characterization
of an act or omission as a crime against the peace and security of mankind was
independent of internal law. Unless the Code was to spell out the whole range of
whftt might be described as the "general part" of the criminal law in relation to
personal liability, it would necessarily be the caRe that the ordinary rules of the
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criminal law of the court conc.rn.d would apply. Although that r.quir.m.nt wa. not
likely to prove difficult to fulfil in lelation to many of the offence••peaifi.d,
it wa. a fundamental rule of criminal law that the intention of the offender
remained an integral a.pect of any .eriou. criminal offence. The need to prov~

intent wal not ft matter to be gov.rned by a pr••umption or, a. the commentary to
the draft Cod. ~i9ht p.rhap. b. r.ad a. implying, a matter mer.ly of procedure.

87. Turning to the draft article. prov.ionally adopted by the Commil.ion et it.
fortieth •••• ion, he .aid that he wJ~h~d to focu. attention on draft article. 7 and
12, .ince hi. delegation regard.u draft articl•• 4, 5, 8, 10 and 11 a. being
generally acceptable, although \~h. wordin~ of paragraph 2 of draft articl. 8 might
u.efully be clarifi.d, and in draft articl. 6, which dealt with ju~icial

guarant... , it mirJht be better to r.fer to the "rll1nimum guarantee. due to an
accu.ed per.on on trial for a .erioul offence", which would make it clear that the
relevant guarantee. applicable under national law in lecuring ~ue proae•• would
allo be applicable to oftence. tried by the court of that country under the Code.
At the lame time, it wa. a180 necel.ary to .pecity the guarant.e. which .hould be
regarded al minimum in relation to prolecutionl under the Cod" ond in doing 10, to
draw on the rtlevant provilion. of the International Covenant on Civil and
Political Rightw.

88. Draft article 7 dealt with what wa. often termed al "double jeopardy". Hi.
delegation agreed that, ie a perlon wal tried for a crime under the Code by an
international criminal court, that trial .hould be regard.d a. dilpo.ing of the
i.sue once and for all, but the que.tion remained of how that principle .hould be
modified in relation to trial. in national courtl, pending the .stablilhment and
effective operation ot an international criminal court. It wa. not a matter of
determining the extent to which the court. of one State were oblig_d to rvco\nile
d.cilion. mad. by the court. of another State in the matter of ~riminal

re.ponsibility. While it might be accepted that there were good r.alon. why the
national courts of one State .hould not be bound to accept, under all
circumltances, the decision. of the courtl of another State on matter I of criminal
liability, the situation d.alt with in the draft article. was one in whit \ certain
offences were defined a. international offence. which were the .ubject of univer.al
jurisdiction. The State. partiel to the C04e wou14 be lub'ect to aL obligation to
give effect to those provisionl, with all that that implied in terms of .uch
require~ent. as uniform interpretation and application in 900d faith. Un4er thOle
circum.tances, the principle that no one Ihould be twice subjected to jeopardY in
relation to particular criminal conduct mu.t surely be the balic rul ••

89. Under draft article 7, the balic principle DaD bit iD idem wa. stated clearly
and appropriately in paragraph 2. Thereafter two exceptionl were allowed. The
firlt related to sub.e~uent prosecution. for an offence und.r the Cod. where the
perlon had earlier b.en tried for a corre.ponding ordinary crime under the law of
another State. The .econd related to the .ub.equ.nt trial under the Cod. of a
perlon who had pr.viously been trle4 un4er the C04e in the courts of another Stat.,
where the .econd State wa. either the State wh.re the offence took place or the
State which wal the main victim of the crime. In hie delegation'l view, tho.e
exceptions were too broad, and conltltuted too great a limitation on the balie
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principll of doubll jeopardy. In lach ca.e the exception corre.ponded to a re.l
difficulty, but the except~on it.elf went too far.

90. Regarding paragraph 3 of article 7, the principle of double jeopardy .hould
not be .olely dependent upon whethel" the prlviou. offence wa. pro.ecuted undlr the
Cod. or under the national law of the State concerned. the latter might, tor
.xample, makl conduct which wa. ori~inal under the Codl criminal for preoi.ely the
.ame re••on. and to preai.ely the .ame extent •• the Code. Where .ub.tanti.lly the
.am. act. w.re the .ubjeat of crIminal llabllit" under a provi.ion of equal
seriou.nls. a. tte Code, it could be .trongly arguld that the principle of doubll
jeopardy should apply. There might be perfeatly .ound realon. why a particular
off.nce wa. pro.ecut_d under .ome other criminal provision rather than under the
Code, ~nd he therefore .ugge.ted that the Commi•• lon should con.ider .ome further
modification to the exception in article 7, paragraph 3, to refleat the prir.~ipll

that any lubsequent pro.ecution under th. Code .hould be for an offence which was
significantly more .eriou. than the earlier offenae oharged. That could be
determined either by some formula relating to the gravity of the earlier charge, or
by reference to the maximum penalty whiah could have been impo.ed.

91. A .econd il.u. r.lated to article 7, paragraph 4, which created an exoeption
for lub.eguent trial under the Code by the court of the State in who.e territory
the offence was committed or the court of the State "hlah wa. the main viotim of
the crime. The difficulty with that propo.al wa. that it wa. not merely a partial
.xception to the principle of double jeopaldY' it actually rev.r.ed the principle
in a ca.e whero the .econd court wa. one of the two court. mentioned. There might
thul have blen a perfectly proper trial before the court of another Statl under an
internationallly accepted principle of univer.al jurisdiction. Even if the
defendant were acquitted after .uch a trial, the court. mentioned in paragraph 4 of
article 7 would be completely free to try the defendant again, and, becauI. the
defendant had previou.ly been acquitted, the guarantee in relation to .entence
contained in article 7, para9raph 5, would be irrelevant. If the C~de wa. to
craate a genuine syatem of univer.al jurildiction, the de01.ionl of national court.
under that syltem mUlt be re.pected, at lea.t as a qeneral propo.ition. If it was
desired to give priority to the courts of the State in which the o~fence wa.
committed, or which was the main victim of the crime, then the appropriate way to
do so waB to give thOle courts juri'dictional priority un~er article 4. Draft
article 4, paragraph 5, did correctly point out that special consideration should
be given to ft request for extraditiolo by the State in who.. territory the crime wall
committed, but no mention was made of a reque.t by a State which wa. the main
victim. If the Jntention was to give lame priority to the latter State, that
should have been don. under article 4, paragraph 2. The r.al difficulty which
orticle 7, paragraph 4, .ought to addre•• wall the problem of a "mock tr hI" before
the courts of a State favourable to the accused, the purpo•• of which was to
exonerate the defendant artificially. However, it should not be readily a••umed
that jUdicial procedure. would be abused in that way, .ince the whole tendency in
the law relating to international jUdicial a•• i.tance, in both the civil and
criminal sphere. al well a. in the area of tranlnational arbitration, had b.en
towards greater recognition of the deci.ion. of other court., notwithltanding the
possibility of occalional abu.... Hi. ~.l.gation therefore IU9ge.t~d that the
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Commi•• ion .hould limit the exception contained in draft artiale 7, paraqraph 4, to
defin.d .itu.tion. wh.re ••eoond tri.l under the Code w•• ju.tifi.d, tor .xampl.
in • c••e where .ub.t.nti.l new evidence had become .vailable lince the firat
tri.l. J.f it wa. n.c....ry alia to deal with the problem of • Chll tdal which
con.tituted .n abu.e of the Code, that .hould b~ done by meana of a .pecitic
provi,lon, but there w., much to be ••id for the view that a .evond trial in luch
circum.t.nce. Ihould b. conduoted b.fore th. propo.ed intefnational crimin.l
oourt. It w•• open to que.tion whether any quarantee wa. provided under article 7,
paraqraph 4, that only the first trial would involve an abu.e. Hi. d.l.qation had
drawn u~ lame alternative formulation. which would be circulated informally to
memb.r. of the Committ.e.

ga. Draft article 12 repre.ented an initial attempt to deal with the problem at
individual re.pon.ibility tor a99rl•• lon. It cllarly rla09~i'ld that the que.tion
wa. not .imply whither a State had committed a9qre•• ion but Whither a partiCUlar
perlon w•• to blar individual criminal respon.lbillty in relatinn to that violation
at international law. The articl' wa. clijgrly not intended to cover the .ct. of
individual. not aotin; on behalf of the State, and thu. nelded to be .upplemented
by the addition of provi.ion. dealift; with attribution for the purpo.ee of
article 12, para9raph 1. In that connection it mi9ht be a.ked Whether it wa. not
inappropri.te to include paraqraph e of articll 12 in a Code of Offenoe. deal in;
with individual re.pon.ibillty. It wa. obviou. that nothin9 concerned with the
individual r••punlibility of p.r.on., whethlr or not that th.y hid acted on behalf
of the State, could, a••uch, exptnd the international r,.pon.ibility ot the Stete
it.elf. In view of tht paramount po.ition of tht Seourity Council in rel.tion lo
the oonctpt at aq;rt••io~ un~er the Charttr of tht Unit.d N.tions, h. a;reed that
article 12, para;raph 5, .hould be inoluded. It .hould not be optn to a national
court to determine, contrary to a determination of tht Security Council, whether an
act of "99re•• ion h~d or had not occurred. Of cour.e, all i.,ue. relatin9 to
individual re.ponlibility for that aat of 19;re•• ion would bt matter. for the trial
oourt.

93. The que.tion of the t.tablhhment of an internat-Jon,,} ('rim.! nft] ('nl1rt. h,v' ht'flIn
on the international egenda for e con.iderabl, period of time, "nd wnr~ tI mll' I '" of
qreat 1lllerelt. but. very conliderable dHticuHy. Debate t!oul.lnIlQc.l nH t Cl tlu·
preclae juridical buh of the two international criminal N)Urtll fte!.Il'" J 1Y
tatabli'htd in the twentieth century, .inct both had be.n cr'ftt.~ in r~th.r

~xceptionftl circumltftnce. at t.he tnd of tht Second World War. The Cft•• for Mnm~

.tanding machinery r.quired .eriou. oonlidtration, but thtre we. con,id.fablo rlak
and diffiCUlty involved in e.tlbl1lhin9 furthtr international ma~hintry [or the
r••olution of dilpute.. luch machinery mi9ht not be u••d, it would add to the t~ORt

and complexity or the international jurisdictional IYltem, and it Would deClect
attention from ••curin; thl appropr{lte ••erci.e of juri.diction by national
court., which wa. the method normally cho.en to implement illternational policie. in
criminal matter.. Accordin91y, althou;h hi' dele;ation a;reed that it could be
appropriate for the International Law Commil.ion to .xamine the que.tion of
e.tablilhin9 an international criminal court, it did not think that the draft Code
should it.elf include Iploific provi.lon. r.latin9 to .uch a Qo~rt. Nor did it
believe that the progre•• which the Commi•• ion wa. makin9 on tbe item .bo~ld be
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retarded or put at risk by the elaboration of what would undoubtedly be a
complicated and controversial set of rules, which were properly the subject matter
of a different instrument.

94. Mr. VQNGSALY (Lao People's Democratic Republic) said that the drafting of a
Code of Crimes against the Peace and Security of Mankind reflected the
international community's serious concern at flagrant internationally unlawful acts
directed against the legitimate interests of peoples and States in various parts of
the world. Adoption of the draft Code would create a legal instrument enabling
States to combat such crimes collectively and, if necessary, to prosecute and
punish their perpetrators according to the gravity of their offenses.

95. Turning to the draft articles themselves, he said that his delegation agreed
with the idea expressed in article 4, on the obligation to try or extradite, but
felt that some small improvement could be made in paragraphs 1 and 2. Paragraph 1
gave the State in which the crime had been committed the right to extradite or to
try "an individual alleged to have committed a crime against the peace and security
of mankind". That wording, however, should be clarified in a separate article on
the use of terms in order to ensure that an individual was not extradited or tried
on the basis of malicious accusations. Regarding paragraph 2, his delegation
considered that, if extradition was requested by several States, special
consideration or priority should be given to the State which was the main victim or
in which the crime was first committed. Paragraph 3 had given rise to divergent
views, and some delegations had put forward quite convincing arguments against the
establishment of an international criminal court. His delegation, however,
considered that, since genocide, apartheid, mercenarism, international terrorism,
the taking of hostages, the seizure of aircraft, unlawful acts directed against the
safety of civil aviation, and offences against persons enjoying international
protection were regarded as international crimes, the idea of establishing an
international criminal court or an ad hoc court for the same purpose would not be
premature.

96. While the principle of non bis in idem affirmed in article 7 would be
applicable in the proposed international criminal court, many delegations wished {"O

see the application of that principle extended to national courts. It should not,
however, be used to exempt an accused person from prosecution by a national court
of another State in which the crime had been committed. In that connection, his
delegation supported paragraph 4, which did not exclude the possibility of giving
J .risdiction to another State which had sufficient evidence to convict the
o~fender, eveIl if the offender had already, for want of solid evidence, benefitted
Lrom the dismissal of the case or an acquittal by the first court, or if the State
in which the new trial was held was convinced that the duration of the sentence
awarded did not correspond to the gravity of the acts committed. Paragraph 5 of
article 7 accorded a defendant sufficient guarantee of his basic rights as an
individual in the event of a second trial by another court.

97. Turning to the Special Rapporteur's sixth report and the draft article 11
which he had submitted on acts constituting crimes against peace, he said that his
delegation had no objection to the wording of paragraph 2, which stated that
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"recourse by the authorities of a State to the threat of aggression against another
State" constituted a crime against peace but felt that the term "threat of
aggression" should be defined clearly in order to avoid any possible ambiguity. Of
the two alternative texts submitted by the Special Rapporteur for paragraph 3 of
draft article 11, the first was too vague, while the second was more comprehensive
and was accordingly preferable to his delegation.

98. In connection with the same draft article, the question arose of establishing
whether a permanent economic blockade by one State of a neighbouring State with the
intention of undermining that State did not constitute a crime against the security
of mankind, and whether it was to be understood that genocide practised by the
authorities of a State against its own people did not fall into the same category.
It would be worth while for the Commission, at its next session, to draw up a full
list of the acts which constituted crimes against the peace and security of mankind.

99. Regarding article 12, on aggression, the paragraphs as adopted by the
Commission were merely extracts from the Definition of Aggression adopted by the
General Assembly in its resolution 3314 (XXIX) of 14 December 1974. To facilitate
the interpretation by judges of the scope of the acts of aggression concerned, the
Drafting Group could perhaps be asked to reword the paragraphs on the basis of both
the fundamental concepts of criminal law and the General Assembly's Definition of
Aggression.

100. Mr, TARMIDZI (Indonesia) referring to the law of the non-navigational uses of
international watercourses, said that Indonesia, as a riparian State, recognized
the complexities the topic involved as it touched upon the vital interests of many
States. The commission had drawn a tentative outline for the treatment of the
topic as reflected particularly in draft articles 8 to 12, which required the
observance of some immutable principles. First, the right which a State enjoyed
within its territory was subject to the limitation of not causing harm to other
watercourse States in the areas of public health, industry, agriculture or the
environment. Secondly, the general obligation of States to co-operate through the
regular exchange of data and information, including information concerning planned
measures, with a view to ensuring a fair allocation of the uses and benefits of the
watercourses and the smooth functioning of rules. Taken together, they sought to
avoid the problems inherent in unilateral assessments and policies and established
a viable procedural framework to assist watercourse States in maintaining an
equitable balance between their respective uses of international watercourses.

101. In view of the diversity of international watercourses, in terms of both
physical characteristic~ and the human needs they served, his delegation endorsed
the "framework agreement" approach, which involved enunciating general principles
and rules, leaving it to parties directly concerned to adopt specific measures
appropriate to their unique circumstances and requirements. That approach would
provide useful guidance for the management of international watercourses and
constitute a solid foundation for the negotiation of future agreements.
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102. With regard to the draft Code of Crimes against the Peace and Sec\\rity of
Mankind, his delegation noted with satisfftction that t~e general principles
concerning non-retroactivity, responsibility, non-applicability of statutory
limitations and judicial guarantees were to a large extent close to com~letion.

The Commission should therefore build upon the progress already achiev~d by further
identifying the hard-core issues of legally definable crime. in order to arrive at
a meaningful and eff.ctive Code. Attention shoul~ be focused on some Ipecilic
characteribtics of certain acta which by their nature and intent were so holnous as
to threaten the very basis of human societ~ and survival. They included
aggression, threats of aggre.sion, annexation, ~Ltblid, intervention in the
internal and external affair. of Statel, ter~orism, breach ol treaties intended to
ensur~ international peace and lecurity, and the use or threat oC use of nuclear
weapons. In addition, there were crimes eqain~t peace such as colonial ~omination,

transfer or massive expulsion of population. by force and lmplantinq settlers in an
occupied territory with a view to changing its demographic composition.

103. On the status of the diplomatic courier and the diplomatic baq aot accompanied
by diplomatic courier, his delegation was of the view that the unauthorized
scannjng of the bag by e1ectrcnic or other technical device. would impinge directly
on the principle of confidentiality and the legitimate interests of the sending
State. As his delogation had noted in the past, in the event of doubt or
suspicion, the diplomatic bag might be opened in the presence of the c~mpetent

authorities of the receiving State and by an authoriz~.~ representative ot the
sending State. It agreed that the Bcope of the Convention should be extended to
the bags of international organizations ot a universal character, while special
agreementR might be entered into between the Government. concerned and national
l1lJerC1tion movements recognized by regional groups and the United Nations.

104. ~'or the ptist decade, the Commission had been concerned with the issue of
liability [or injuries suffered as a result ot acts of States. He stressed the
importduce of that question, partiCUlarly in view of the numerous incidents which
had harmful transboundary eff&cts but in respect of which there were no relevant
ru lEHl and procedures. Ecological considerations and dMlage to the enviroM'lent
demonstrated thu urgent need to accord priority consideration to those issues of
universal concern. Technological developments precluded the drawing up of a list
oC activities covered by th~t topic, since that would require constant
modifications of the procedures and rules. His delegation therefore agroed with
the rpcommendation that a set of general criteri-a would be most appropriate and
prl"H.:l.lcal. Furthermore, account must be taken of !".;;\.;ivitles which had
tr anr;I.HJlWdary and long--l"ange effects and were not territorially-based but were
wil.hin I.hp. jllr-iHIHcl.lon or control of a State. Such a State could not evade its
rORpollRihility or be exempt from liability for harmful conaequenc3s of such
acl.l.vit il~H. Lastly, carp.rul. consIderation should be given to the alaboration oC 8

rcgimu [or. otato liability Cor nuclear damage.

Ibe meeting rose at 1.lQ p.m.
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